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MINUTES 
 
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
October 14, 2019 
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 
 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, 
Council Member Jason Peterson, Council Member Arthur Herbert and Council 
Member Rusty Nix were in attendance.    
 
Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:31 p.m.  
 
The Mayor then incited the city’s auditor, Wayne Barber, to present the results of the city’s 
2018 Financial Audit. Mr. Barber went through the highlights of the audit with the Council. 
He noted this is a clean audit and we complied with the requirements of GAAP. He said we 
ended the fiscal year with a positive ending balance of approximately $200,000.  We 
actually brought in around $600,000 more in revenue than budgeted. But we also spent 
around $167,000 more than budgeted. As such, we ended up strong and did a good job 
staying within budget.  
 
Mayor Cost thanked Mr. Barber and his team for the excellent job they do on our behalf. 
She said that once the audit has been approved by the Council, it will be posted on our city 
website for public review.  
 
Lt. Harrelson presented the Police Department report: 
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Our new Fire Chief, Brad Davis, reported they responded to 119 calls in September – 85 of 
which were EMS calls. So far, they responded to 891 calls this year.  
 
Mayor Cost welcomed Chief Davis onboard.  
 
Council Member Herbert informed the Council the job search committee has been 
interviewing applicants for the Sustainability Coordinator position. They hope to have a 
recommendation for the Mayor very soon.  In addition, he noted the Arbor Board met at the 
Recycling Center on September 24th.  He also mentioned that ValloCycle sponsored another 
Glow Ride last month. 
 
Mayor Cost said she appreciates all the hard work the committee has put into the selection 
process for our new Sustainability Coordinator.  
 
Shane Baugh, Director of Public Works, said we, along with Alabaster and Calera, hosted a 
major travel ball tournament this past weekend. He also asked the Council to consider the 
quotes he received for the batting cage improvements. We have used the same batting cage 
for over 20 years. Having an updated facility is critical to our ability to continue to attract 
travel ball and other tournaments. As detailed below, the lowest quote was from Wayne 
Davis Construction at just under $30,000. The materials for the cage will take 12 weeks to 
order. As such, we need to go ahead and get things moving now so that we will be ready by 
spring.     
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The City Clerk noted this project is budgeted in the Capital Improvement Account. 
However, we will not receive the funds for that account until April. Therefore, we will need 
to pay for this out of the General Fund and reimburse ourselves out of Capital Improvement 
when the funds come in.  
 
Mr. Baugh also mentioned that work continues on our trail system at Shoal Creek Park.  
 
Council Member Nix invited Dwight Dellinger to provide the Golf Report:  



9 
 

 
   
 
Council Member Nix reminded everyone that Critters by the Creek will be held at Orr Park 
on October 27thy from 1-3 p.m. In addition, he and Council Member Goldsmith have been 
working on the plan for improvements to Dailey Park. They are talking to residents to 
gather input on the proposed plan. They are also discussing the possibility of developing 
the park in phases. As a reminder, he also noted that the Planning Commission will meet 
Thursday night, 6:00 p.m. at City Hall.  
 
Abigail Heuton informed the Council the MJCC has elected its new officers. She also said 
they plan to hold more movies in the park events. 
 
Council Member Bunt presented the Library Report: 
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She then presented the Arts & Education Report:   
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Education and Arts 
1.   MHS competed in the Heart of Dixie Band Competition in 

Prattville this past weekend. The Troubadours won Best in Class 

Drum Major and Best in Class Dance Line. 

2.   MES will host a Fall Festival on Thursday, Oct. 24 from 5:30-7:30 

p.m. 

3.   MMS will be hosting Parenting Day with guests from 

Compact 20/20 on Oct. 30 from 8-9 a.m. 

4.   Oct. 26 will be a full day: 

      Montevallo Artwalk will be held from 1-6 p.m. 

downtown 

      UM:  

o   Future Alumni of Montevallo (FAM) will host Trunk or 

Treat from 5:30 – 8:30 p.m. 

o   The Alabamian and UM Partnership & Outreach 

will present Ghost Walk from 6-8:30 p.m. – UM 

Campus 

o   Carmichael Library will have fun activities and 

share information behind the ghost stories of campus 

starting at 6 p.m. and running briefly after Ghost 

Walk 

5.   Artwalk volunteers still needed. Go to 

montevalloartwalk.com or find on FB. 

  

  

 
Mayor Cost mentioned that the Mayor’s Annual Hometown Heroes Breakfast was held last 
Friday at American Village.  
  
 
 

http://montevalloartwalk.com/
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Montevallo City Council Meeting 
October 14, 2019 
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, 
Council Member Jason Peterson, Council Member Arthur Herbert and Council 
Member Rusty Nix were in attendance.    
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Public Hearing:  
 
Mayor Cost opened the Public Hearing at 6:00 p.m.  The following people signed in as 
attending the hearing.  
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Josh Cameron with Shelby County Development Services noted that, as included in the Staff 
Report, this involves a request to amend the R-2 Special District to allow three buildings 
with approximately double the number of units in each building to be built on this 
property, instead of six as would otherwise be permitted. The density is still under the 
permissible limit. This would allow the developer to save more of the greenspace on the 
property and provide a substantial buffer along Scott Road protecting the houses on 
Pineview which back up to that portion of the lot.   
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Mayor Cost stressed that the purpose of the request is to protect as much of the existing the 
greenspace on the property by allowing more units per building, thus reducing the 
footprint of those improvements.   
Mr. Cameron added that the developer could otherwise build six (6) building on the site 
with eight (8) units per building. Allowing fewer building with more units would save the 
greenspace, as previously mentioned. 
 
Council Member Nix asked if the developer could come in later and add another building.  
 
Mr. Cameron explained that it was unlikely because this plan brings the total number of 
units nearly up to the maximum allowed under our zoning regs.  
 
The developer, Paul Widman, explained his request in detail. He said this development 
would be financed, in part, using tax credits. As such, the development will be inspected 
annually for 20 years. Tenants must also certain income limits – between approximately 
$20,000 and $40,000 a year. He said he was attracted to our city because he really likes 
what we have done with our downtown. He likes the fact that we strive to be a walkable 
community. They even added a sidewalk to their plan so that it could one day connect to a 
possible city sidewalk running down Overland Rd. 
 
He said their desire is to preserve as much greenspace as possible on the site, and to 
provider a buffer to the adjoin neighbors along Pineview. That is why he has requested 
permission to build three (3) buildings instead of the six (6) which would be otherwise 
permitted.      
  
Mayor Cost asked him to discuss some of the amenities being offered in the development.   
 
Mr. Widman pointed out that his development includes a Club House, Playground, Picnic 
Area, Bus Shelter, and Community Room.  
 
Council Member Herbert asked if the design was altered to include recommendations of the 
Planning Commission.  
 
Mr. Widman said it was. They took into consideration suggestions of the Planning 
Commission, as well as residents. For instance, they switch the position of Building #1 with 
its parking lot so that the view along Shoshone would be more attractive. They also 
increased the amount of space between Buildings 2 & 3 as requested by the Commission.  
 
Mayor Cost then invited anyone wishing to address the Council regarding this proposed 
plan to come forward.  
 
Nancy Wilstach said her main concerns were increased traffic and runoff from the site. She 
asked for an update on the status of the traffic study. She also questioned the need to 
suspend the rules and leave the regular order of business to vote on this item that night.  
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Mr. Cameron explained that the Planning Commission requested the developer provide a 
traffic study as part of the site plan approval process. This issue being considered tonight is 
an amendment to the zoning ordinance. The site plan approvals come after this. The traffic 
study will be part of that approval process. He also noted that it is his understanding that 
the study is underway.  
 
The Mayor asked if the runoff issues would be addressed as part of the site plan approval 
process, as well.  
 
Mr. Cameron said that was correct.     
    
Tim Ray expressed his opposition to the development, suggesting that the city’s Comp Plan 
shouldn’t be amended like this. He also questioned the safety of these building in the event 
of a fire.  
 
Mayor Cost noted the Council is not being asked to amend the Comp Plan – they are being 
asked to consider an amendment to the Zoning Ordinance, which is completely 
appropriate. She also pointed out that the Fire Department is consulted on all development 
proposals such as this and they have approved it.  
 
George Henry asked if the developer would be able to build the six buildings if they are not 
allowed to build the three.  
 
Mayor Cost said that was correct.  
 
Council Member Herbert noted that if they build six building, they would have to use the 
portion of the property across Scott Street which they currently propose to maintain as a 
natural area. 
 
Mr. Henry also mentioned that he does not like the idea of suspending the rules to consider 
this ordinance.  
 
Susan Godwyn expressed her opposition to the development.  In her opinion, she felt this 
would not be following the city’s Comp Plan. 
  
Bob Sapp expressed his opposition, as well.  He asked if any of the council members had 
gone door to door to talk to the neighbors about this proposal. 
  
Council Member Herbert said he had not gone door to door, but that he had talked with 
numerous neighbors about their concerns.  
 
Mayor Cost noted the city follows the proper, legal procedures when addressing issues like 
this. In fact, that is the purpose of the Public Hearing tonight. 
 
Council Member Nix said he has talked to many of those opposed to this project.  
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Mr. Sapp raised concerns about the capacity of the sewer lines. 
 
Mr. Hamby said the sewer lines end near Mr. Sapp’s house. He said the Water & Sewer 
Board is responsible for maintaining those lines.  
 
Abigail Heuton asked if the units would be suitable for college students. 
 
Mr. Widman said they may be, but most students wouldn’t qualify because their parents 
make too much money.    
 
Ms. Heuton asked about the benefits this development would bring to our community.    
 
Mr. Widman said they looked at our market and felt Montevallo was a great place to be. 
They want to contribute to our community and feel that their development will provide a 
level of affordable housing options which our town needs.  
 
Mayor Cost pointed out that Shelby Emergency Assistance has trouble finding affordable 
housing options for the people they work with. This will help to fill that void.   
 
Mr. Widman agreed. 
 
Council Member Nix asked if they have performed any soil tests to see how well the ground 
perks.   
 
Mr. Widman said those tests are scheduled and will be completed within the next week or 
so.  
 
Lucia MacPherson said the city needs to follow its Comp Plan. She also argued that the 
density calculations are incorrect and that the number of units planned for the site is 
inappropriate. She said this project does not conform with our Comp Pan and Zoning Regs. 
She also argued that more studies are needed. She asked the Council to wait to consider 
this until those studies are complete.  
 
Council Member Peterson pointed out that this property is identified as one parcel on the 
tax records with one tax ID.  
 
Rod MacPherson addressed the Council to argue against the development.  He said this 
proposal is illegal and that he has already contacted his attorney. He said he will sue the 
city of this is approved, and tie this up in court for three years. He said many folks are fed 
up with the Mayor and Council’s unwillingness to listen to their desires.    
 
Sherri Valedes expressed her opposition, as well. She said she spoke to a property 
appraiser who told her this development would hurt all of the area property values.   
 
There being no further public comment, Mayor Cost closed the Public Hearing at 6:39 p.m.  
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The Mayor then called the regular meeting to order at 6:39 p.m. 
 
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes –9/23/19  
 
Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the Minutes from September 23, 2019 
as corrected. Council Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.     
 
Recognitions / Awards:  
 
Mayor Cost invited Abigail Heuton to remind everyone the mission of the MJCC. Ms. Heuton 
said they are dedicated to improving youth civic engagement, and quality of life in 
Montevallo.  
 

Karen Evans, City Magistrate, then inducted the following MJCC members: 

Abigail Heuton – JR Mayor  

Brady Baugh  

Brett Terrill 

Kayla Mitchell – Secretary  

Olivia Gilbert – Treasurer  

Rebeca Emiliano – Vice Mayor  

Luke Emiliano 

Cara Nolen 

William Zou 

Gavin Monk  

Karen Silva 

Taven Dubose 

William Zou 

Mayor Cost then recognized the following Montevallo High School students who scored 

above a 25 on the ACT:  

 

Bella Fancher 
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Sammy Zou 

Grace Carr 

Jaquel Williams 

Alexander Martinez 

Abigail Heuton 

Yordan Landaverde Santiago 

MyCaya Jones 

Savanna Rogers 

Chaniya Reed 

Janie Gray 

Isabella Alexander 

William Landers 

Aiyana Race 

Allison Tryon 

William Zou 

 

Citizen Participation:  
 
In response to a question from Susan Godwyn, it was noted that the next Planning 
Commission meeting is Thursday night at 6:00.  
 
Mrs. MacPherson asked what the process is from this point forward regarding the 
Bluegrass development. 
 
Mr. Cameron explained that if it is approved tonight, the final, fully engineered site plan will 
then need to be approved by both the Planning Commission and City Council. It is at this 
stage that the Traffic Study will be considered.  
 
Mrs. MacPherson suggested the Traffic Study should be considered as part of the zoning 
amendment. 
 
Mr. Cameron explained that the property is zoned R-2 SD. It is included in a Special District 
which permits apartments. The amendment being requested does not affect the density. It 
is to allow fewer buildings with more units per building. The purpose is to protect 
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greenspace and provide for additional buffer. If this is approved, the developer will then 
have to submit a fully engineered site plan for additional approval.      
 
Mae Glosson said she heard a rumor that the housing project near the Middle School was 
being closed down and relocated to this site. She asked if that was true. 
 
Mayor Cost said it was not.  
 
Sonja Swords asked for the site plan to be displayed in the lobby at City Hall so people who 
couldn’t come to the meeting to be able to inspect.  
 
Mayor Cost said she would do that.  
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 
Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 
earlier.   
 
Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 
Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier. 
 
Kirk Hamby, Director of Public Works, informed the Council that we hauled off 8 tons of 
junk on Free Dump Day.  
 
Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 
Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier. 
 
Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 
Sister City Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier. 
 
Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 
Commission, Main Street) – Discussed earlier.   
 
Dee Woodham, Chairperson of the MDCD, provided the following update: 
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Mayor Cost thanked Ms. Woodham for her service, noting she does all of this as a volunteer. 
The Mayor asked everyone to think back 10 years to what Montevallo looked like then 
versus what it looks like now. We’ve brought new life back to the old Alabama Power 
Building, our streets are more accessible to residents with mobility issues, the parking lot 
along Main Street has been transformed into a park . . . None of this would have been 
accomplished if not for this unique relationship between the City, University, and County. 
 
Ms. Woodham thanked the City Council for supporting this effort throughout the years. She 
also recommended everyone read the article PARCA published about the MDCD. It was 
extremely complimentary of our City and our MDCD.   
  
Council Member Bunt asked if the next MDCD meeting on the 18th will be at 1:00 p.m. 
 
Ms. Woodham said that was correct.  
 
Montevallo Main Street Director Courtney Bennett presented drafts of new banners being 
worked on by the Design Committee. Sarah Hogan is the committee chair. Colin Williams is 
the artist working with the committee to design the banners. She asked the Council to email 
her with any comments or suggestions they may have regarding the banners.  
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Mayor Cost suggested that American Village be featured on the history banner.  
 
Steve Gilbert informed the Council he forwarded them copies of the Chamber’s quarterly 
report, as well as a property availability list. (These will be included on the next agenda).  
He also invited everyone to attend the Chamber luncheon on October 16th at Montevallo 
First Baptist Church. Alex Dudchock will be the speaker.  
 
 
Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business: 
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Acceptance of the 2018 Financial Audits – The Council requested this item be postponed 

for consideration until the next meeting so that everyone has time to read it and ask 

questions.   

Approval of ALDOT Hwy 25 / Hwy 119 Traffic Signal Resolution -  

Cody Long, engineer with Skipper Consulting, explained the request. He said this involves 

the city’s acceptance of the on-going maintenance for the new pedestrian signals, as well as 

the traffic lights at that location. 

Mayor Cost asked if the crossing signals would have an audible feature for sight impaired 

pedestrians. He said they meet ADA requirements, but do not have the audible feature. At 

the request of Mayor Cost, he said he could add that feature to the signals.   

Mr. Long also mentioned that he is working on a proposal to address traffic calming 

alternatives for Pineview, as well as developing a city-wide traffic calming policy.  

In response to concerns expressed by residents along Pineview, the City Clerk said he 

asked Mr. Long what could be done to slow traffic along that road. He pointed out that 

Patricia Honeycutt suggested we try one of the simple, traffic calming methods suggested at 

the recent Main Street Conference.   

Council Member Bunt made a motion to authorize the Mayor to enter into the following 

ALDOT Traffic Signal agreement. Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION 

APPROVED.  
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Authorize Mayor to Execute Sister City Agreement with Echizen Town, Japan – 

Mayor Cost reminded everyone that our delegation travels to Japan October 20-28th to 

extend our Sister City Agreement with Echizen Town for another 10 years. She said the 

agreement is essentially the same as we approved last time with a few exceptions, most 

notably that the age rage is extended to 18.  
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Council Member Nix asked if the 18 year olds still require a chaperone. Mayor Cost said 

they do. 

Council Member Bunt made a motion to authorize Mayor Cost to enter into an extension of 

our Sister City agreement with Echizen Town, Japan. Council Member Peterson seconded. 

ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

 

Exchange Agreement between the city of Montevallo and the town of Echizen 

 

The city of Montevallo and the town of Echizen have continued to conduct a friendship exchange based on 
the official sister city treaty that was signed on October 3, 2008.  However, in order to deepen and 
strengthen our relationship and exchange for the future, we will hereby exchange the following agreements. 

1. Student Homestay Exchange Program will be conducted under following agreements 

(1) Expenses during the homestay and any official expenses will be paid by the host city (town) 
organization upon guests arrival to the host city.  

(2) Ages of participating students shall be between 13 and 18 years old. 

(3) In principle, at Echizen Town, participating students and host families will be recruited among junior 
high schools and high schools in Echizen Town. In the City of Montevallo, participating students and 
host families will be recruited among junior high schools and high schools in Shelby County.  

(4) The number of students and chaperones shall not exceed 10, made up of 2 or 3 adult chaperones. 

(5) The length of homestay shall be approximately 10 days 

(6) Frequency and terms of homestay exchange program shall be every other year for each city based on 
the fact that the City of Montevallo sent a delegation in July of 2021 and Echizen Town is planning on 
sending a delegation in March of 2022.  And this shall continue for at least 10 years. 

2. Art, Culture, Educational and Economic Development Exchange Programs shall be determined after a 
series of discussions and agreements between the two groups according to following 4 categories. 

(1) Exchange programs through visual arts such as sculpture, paintings, pottery, quilting, etc. 

(2) Exchange programs based on performing arts such as traditional art forms, dance, music, theatrical 
performances, etc.  

(3) Exchange programs for language instruction (Japanese and English).    

(4) Exchange programs based on economic development opportunities.  

All terms of this agreement will be honored pending availability of funds each year and are subject to change 
based upon mutual party agreement.  

This agreement shall be official in both Japanese and English and be effective on the day of the signing. 
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October 23, 2019 

 

________________________________________  _________________________________________ 

Mayor, Echizen Town     President, Montevallo Sister City Commission 

President, Echizen International Association 

 

________________________________________  _________________________________________ 

Chairman, Echizen Town Council    Mayor, City of Montevallo 

 

 

Paving Update – 

Mayor Cost informed everyone that we learned that Spire has plans to replace the gas lines 

in Arden Subdivision. They expect this project to be completed in 2020. As such, our 

planned paving project for that neighborhood has to be delayed until next year. In addition, 

we are not able to pave Oak Street until the Center for the Arts is complete. We hope the 

weather will still be warm enough to pave when it is finished. If not, Oak Street may be 

delayed, as well. 

Chamber of Commerce Week Proclamation – 

Mayor Cost presented Steve Gilbert with the following: 
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Diabetes Awareness Month Proclamation – 

Mayor Cost noted that McKenzie Hamby has raised substantial amounts of money to fight 

juvenile diabetes. The Mayor presented the following proclamation to her father, Kirk 

Hamby: 

 

DIABETES AWARENESS MONTH, NOVEMBER 2019 
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WHEREAS, diabetes affects over 29 million people – nearly 10% of the population in the United States, and is a 

serious disease for which there is no known cure and which is the seventh leading cause of death by disease in the 

United States; and  

WHEREAS, approximately one quarter of the Americans who have diabetes, 8.1 million (27.8%) of people, do 

not know they have the disease and may experience damage to the heart, eyes, kidneys, and limbs without producing 

any symptoms; and  

WHEREAS, another 86 million, or 1 in 3 American adults, has pre-diabetes, a condition which puts them at 

greater risk for developing Type 2 diabetes, and if current trends continue, 1 in 3 American adults will have diabetes 

by 2050; and  

WHEREAS, Type 1 diabetes (T1D) is an autoimmune disease in which a person’s pancreas stops producing 

insulin, a hormone that enables people to get energy from food. It occurs when the body’s immune system attacks 

and destroys the insulin-producing cells in the pancreas, called beta cells. While its causes are not yet entirely 

understood, scientists believe that both genetic factors and environmental triggers are involved. Its onset has nothing 

to do with diet or lifestyle. There is no prevention for T1D, and – at present – no cure; and 

WHEREAS, T1D strikes both children and adults at any age. It comes on suddenly, causes dependence on  

WHEREAS, 1.25M Americans are living with T1D including about 200,000 youth (less than 20 years old) and 

over a million adults (20 years old and older); 40,000 people are diagnosed each year in the U.S.; 5 million people in 

the U.S. are expected to have T1D by 2050, including nearly 600,000 youth; between 2001 and 2009 there was a 

21% increase in the prevalence of T1D in people under age 20; $14B T1D-associated annual healthcare costs in the 

U.S; and 

WHEREAS, diabetes has many faces, affecting everyone, young and old alike - Caucasians, African Americans, 

Latinos, Native Americans, Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders, with minority populations in the United States 

having an increased risk for developing the disease; and  

WHEREAS, an increase in community awareness of risk factors and symptoms related to diabetes can improve 

the likelihood that people with diabetes will get the attention they need before suffering the devastating 

complications of the disease;  

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Hollie C. Cost, as Mayor of the City of Montevallo, Alabama do hereby proclaim 

November, 2019, as DIABETES AWARENESS MONTH in the City of Montevallo and encourage all citizens to 

help fight this disease and its deadly complications, including heart and kidney disease, stroke, blindness, and 

amputation, by increasing awareness of the risk factors for diabetes, and by providing support to those suffering 

from diabetes. 

 

___________________________________ 

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor   Date 

 

Mr. Hamby said his greatest wish would be for someone to do something about the huge 

cost increase for insulin.  
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Proclamation Honoring Magic Moments on their 35th Anniversary – 

 

 

Proclamation Honoring Magic Moments on their 35th Anniversary 

Whereas, Magic Moments was founded in 1984 with the sole purpose of providing 
happiness to children throughout the state of Alabama who are diagnosed with chronic 
life-threatening illnesses; and  

Whereas, to date Magic Moments has provided almost 5,000 magic moments for 
children in all 67 counties of Alabama, including a Montevallo resident who recently 
travelled with the organization to Walt Disney World; and  

Whereas, not only does Magic Moments provide children with non-medical 
opportunities such as a family trip to Disney World, meeting a celebrity of choice, or 
going on a shopping spree, they provide on-going events to enhance the relationships 
between their staff and families, as well as relationships with other families; and 

Whereas, in 1999 they extended their programs to include Family Camp held each 
Memorial Day weekend at Children’s Harbor on Lake Martin, accommodating the 
medical needs of the children they serve. Family Camp provides time for families to relax 
and spend time together for three days in a stress free environment as well as rekindle 
relationships with other families and make new friendships. Camp is offered free of 
charge to their families and accommodates approximately 70 children and their family 
members; and  

Whereas, in 2013 the Family Camp concept was expanded further, providing year-round, 
ongoing support for their families. These opportunities, known as “Beyond the Moments,” 
include activities such as family nights at regional ballpark, Valentine’s Day ice skating 
parties, and breakfast with Santa. Beyond the Moment opportunities are offered to 
families at no expense;  

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Hollie C. Cost, as Mayor of the City of Montevallo, Alabama, do 
hereby proclaim October 21, 2019 as Magic Moments Day, and encourage everyone in 
Montevallo to join with us in celebrating Magic Moments’ 35th Anniversary.    
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____________________________________ 
Hollie C. Cost   Date 
 

 

Approval of  Zoning Amendment - SD19-003 Bluegrass Apartments, Intersection of 

Overland & Shoshone -  

Based on comments made by Council Members Herbert and Nix, the Council decided it 

would be best to enter this into the record as the first reading and consider it at a 

subsequent meeting. Mayor Cost noted that both she and Council Member Bunt will be out 

of town during the next meeting. It was suggested that this item be considered at the first 

meeting in November. That meeting falls on Veterans Day (Nov. 11th), so the Council 

suggested that meeting be rescheduled for November 12th.   

Council Member Bunt noted that one of the comments made earlier was that this action 

was somehow illegal. She asked Bent Owens, our City Attorney, to comment. 

Mr. Owens said the Council has the legal right to amend the zoning in this case as part of 

the Special District. He pointed out that the Special District was actually created in 

response to the previous lawsuits filed against the city. This development meets the density 

requirements. What is being requested is the ability to include more units per building so 

that the developer can protect more of the greenspace on the property and provide the 

additional buffers. This is what the Special District is designed to encourage. In addition, 

the Council needs to remember that this is the same sort of request made by Mr. Hardy on 

his development and that was approved by the Council. Therefore, they need to make sure 

their rulings are consistent.   

Council Member Herbert noted the strong objection to this development on the part of 

many residents. 

Mr. Owens pointed out that a 1991 Alabama Supreme Court case ruled that a property 

owner cannot be denied the right to use his/her property as it is legally zoned simply 

because neighboring property owners object.   The proposed use in this case is permitted 

under its current zoning.      

Mayor Cost stressed that means the developer could build six buildings on that site without 

the city being able to legally stop him.  

Council Member Nix said he did not think the site could support six buildings.  
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The City Clerk then read the following into the record: 

ORDINANCE _________________ 
 

AMENDMENT OF THE MONTEVALLO CODE – “APPENDIX F - OVERLAND ROAD 
PROPERTIES R-2 SD” OF THE ZONING ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF MONTEVALLO 

 

WHEREAS, on February 14, 2012, the Montevallo City Council adopted the Zoning 
Regulations of the City of Montevallo; and, 

WHEREAS, the Montevallo Planning Commission recommends that it is timely and 

appropriate to amend the Overland Road Properties Special District for the subject 

property located at the southwest intersection of Overland Road and Shoshone Drive and 

situated in Section 21, Township 22 South, Range 3 West; Parcel Identification 58-27-5-21-

1-003-010.000 as detailed in “Appendix F” of the ordinance; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Montevallo City Council that “Appendix F” of 
the City of Montevallo Zoning Regulations be and the same hereby are amended to provide 
for the following: 

 
1) Acceptance of the proposed amendment to the special district to allow for a 46 

unit multi-family development as recommended by the Montevallo Planning 
Commission, subject to the acceptable results of a traffic study and an 
approved Site Plan.  

 

ADOPTED AND APPROVED THIS THE ____ DAY OF ___________, 2019. 

 

_______________________________________ 

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor 

 

ATTEST: 

 

_______________________________________ 

Herman Lehman, City Clerk 
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Ordinance Annexing 60 Aldrich Rd into the City Limits –  

 

The City Clerk read this into the record: 
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In order to expedite the approval of this item, it was suggested it be added to the October 

28, 2019 agenda.  

Request from John Wilson 320 Reonda Lane for a Garbage Refund; Backdoor pickup missed 

3 weeks in a row - $7.50   

This request did not receive a motion.  

 



50 
 

Declaration of various items from the Library as Surplus and approval of their disposition – 

The library requested the declaration of the following as surplus and the approval of their 

disposition: 

 

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the surplus and disposition of those 

items. Council Member Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Approval to close Payroll Clearing Account at Trustmark (No longer needed) – 

Council Member Peterson made a motion to close the Payroll Clearing Bank Account.  

Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Approval of Sidewalk Repair Prioritization List; Kirk Hamby – 

Mayor Cost said we have been working to identify areas in need of improvement in order to 

make our city more walkable. Mr. Hamby said they have 14 maps indicating areas which 

need work. The Mayor asked Mr. Hamby to meet with Council Member Herbert and the 

Sustainability Committee to prioritize that list.  

Selection of Sole Payroll Deducted Provider of Non-Health Insurance Related Benefits   - 

The City Clerk noted the following:  
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Ms. Terrill provided the following comparison: 
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Ms. Terrill pointed out that Sun Life, as represented by the Beiersdoerfer Group, offers our 

employees the lowest cost policies in most cases. She recommended, as did the City Clerk, 

that the City contract with the Beiersdoerfer Group to provide these services.     

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve entering into a contract with the 

Beiersdoerfer Group as recommended. Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . 

MOTION APPROVED. 

Old Business: NONE 
 
Board Appointments 
 

Appointment of Lanny McMinn to the Arbor & Beautification Board - Expires 10/14/2022 – 

Council Member Herbert made a motion to appoint Lanny McMinn to the Arbor & 

Beautification Board, with a term expiring 10/14/2022. Council Member Peterson 

seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
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Other Business: 
 
As discussed during the Work Session, Shane Baugh recommended the Council award the 
low bid to Wayne Davis construction for the construction of the batting cages.  
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to accept that recommendation, reimbursing the 

General Fund for those expenditures once the Capital Improvement Fund receives its 

funding in April.  Council Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Council Member Nix made a motion to reschedule the November 11, 2019 council meeting 

Tuesday, November 12, 2019 as a result of the Veterans Day Holiday.  Council Member 

Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

The City Clerk presented the bids for the construction on the Victory Building.  
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He suggested the Council award the bid to the low bidder, Williford Orman. He noted this is 

the same company which built City Hall. He noted that the Mayor would not authorize the 

contractor to begin work until the Council has approved a lease with the prospective 

tenant, and we have identified a funding source.  

  

Council Member Herbert made a motion to award the bid to the low bidder, Williford 

Orman, noting that the Mayor will not authorize the contractor to begin work until the 

Council has approved a lease with the prospective tenant, and we have identified a funding 

source. Council Member Goldsmith seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
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Council Member Nix made a motion to approve payment of the bills. Council Member 
Goldsmith seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 

 
Citizen Participation: 
 
Bobby Pierson  said he is still hoping to see Oak Street paved this year. He also offered to  
pay Mr. Wilson the $7.50.   
 
Patricia Honeycutt addressed the Council. She asked that the City extend the sidewalk 
which stopped by the gym on Oak Street all the way to Wadsworth.  
 
With regard to the apartments, Ms. Honeycutt stressed that while she does not like the 
proposed development, she hopes if it is approved that they maintain the wooded lot 
across Scott Street as a natural buffer.     
 
Bob Sapp mentioned a problem with the gutter and road in front of his home which needs 
to be fixed. He said it is dangerous and needs to be addressed before the paving next year.  
 
Mayor Cost asked Mr. Hamby to look into that problem. 
 
George Henry asked if College Street is a city road. Mayor Cost said it is.  
 
He also asked about the lots separated by Scott Street in the proposed development.   
  
As discussed earlier, Mayor Cost pointed out that is considered as one parcel.  
 
Rod MacPherson suggested that the Bluegrass developer consider relocating the 
playground area so that it is visible from the apartments so that parents can keep an eye on 
their children. He also suggested installing a 36” drain pipe from this site down to the 
Hardy property to help carry off rainwater.  
 
There being no further business before the Council, Council Member Nix made a motion to 
adjourn. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 8:11 
p.m. 
 
Submitted by: 
 
 
 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk     


